Item #2

REAP Executive Committee Meeting Minutes

Zoom Meeting February 17, 2022 ~11:30am

1. Welcome, Introductions and Approval of Agenda: Mayor Tom Brown, Chair REAP Chair, Mayor Brown called the meeting to order at 11:32 a.m.

2. Approval of Minutes

Approval of Minutes from Executive Committee Meeting from December 9, 2021.

ACTION TAKEN: Dr. Dennis Rittle (Cowley College) motioned to APPROVE the Minutes from December 9, 2021 Executive Committee meeting. Seconded by Mayor Pat Stivers (Maize). MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

3. Kansas Statewide Housing Needs Assessment- Trisha Purdon. Director, Office of Rural Prosperity, Kansas Department of Commerce

- History of Housing Needs Assessment
 - Started process in January 2021, completed in December 2021
 - o Facilitated Regional Assessments all throughout Kansas to determine needs for each region
 - Every community needs housing
 - 2,600 Participants
 - 341 builders and developers
 - 351 housing service providers
 - 515 city and county staff and elected
 - 338 Real Estate Professionals
- Established Goals
 - Add or free up more middle-income housing
 - o Diversity the state's housing stock to match local demographic and employee needs
 - Extend housing security
 - Increase reinvestment in older housing stock, including vacant Units
 - Address the building trades labor shortage
 - Extend existing human capital resources
- Statewide Strategies
 - Middle Income Housing
 - State Level
 - Greater funding for Middle Income Housing (MIH) Program
 - Rent-To-Own Program
 - New Funding Opportunities
 - Local Level
 - Bond Programs
 - Rural Housing Incentive District (RHID) and Upper-story RHID
 - Industrial Revenue Bonds

- Low Income Housing
 - State Level
 - Low Income Housing Tax Credit Projects
 - Very Low-Income Funding Options
 - Emergency Housing
 - Local Level
 - Housing Choice Vouchers
- Conservation of Older Housing Stock
 - State Level
 - Neighborhood Homes Investment Act
 - Neighborhood Revitalization Program and Expansion
 - Energy Efficiency Assistance
 - Historic Tax Credits
 - Local Level
 - Local Rehab Programs
 - Acquisition Rehab Resale
 - Rental Inspection Programs
 - Land Banks
 - Vacancy Rate Assessment
- Diversity of Housing
 - State Level
 - Program Guidelines and Preferences
 - Retiree Housing Incentive
 - Housing Toolkit
 - Local Level
 - Development Agreements
 - Streamlining the approval process
 - Packaged site plans
- Building Human Capital
 - State Level
 - Housing Extension Officers
 - Supportive Services
 - Local Level
 - Training and Development
- Building Trades Labor Shortage
 - State Level
 - Expand workforce development programs
 - Assistance for Community and Tech Colleges and High Schools to expand Programs
 - Create incentives for existing businesses to expand

- Local Level
 - Sponsorship programs for students in building trade programs
 - Succession planning programs for existing businesses
 - Prison workforce
 - Rural Opportunity Zones
- Regional Data- Look at Website
 - Sedgwick Region
 - Heat Mapped by Census Tract
 - South Central Region
 - Heat Mapped by Census Tract
- Next Steps- State Level
 - Expanding MIH
 - Greater Funding: Currently \$2M increasing to \$22 Million
 - Would allow to expand to urban areas with legislation current at the Senate
 - Would allow larger grants
 - Sources: ARPA/State General Fund
 - Extending affordability
 - State business incentives for housing
 - Housing toolkits
 - State housing extension offers
 - Workforce development programs for building trades

4. Legislative Update- Kimberly and Josh Svaty

- At A Glace
 - o Mega Water Bill, HB 2686, is introduced
 - o It's not the Superbowl Shuffle, but it is a committee reshuffle
 - APEX bill signed into law
 - Veto Override of Congressional maps
 - Renewable energy subject to the greatest number of bills of any issue thus far this session
- Looking Ahead
 - o February 14-18: Briefing and Hearings on HB 2686
 - o February 21-24: Turnaround week
- Deep Dive
 - o Water
 - A new water and environment maintenance fee fund is established to fund the State Water Plan. Currently the water plan is funded by State General Fund (SGF) dollars and this year will be the first year since 2008 that the State will have made full \$8 million appropriation. The State is still about \$80 million behind in money owed. A water & environment maintenance board is also created to oversee the maintenance fund.
 - A new water rights fees on all existing owners of a water right or permit to appropriate beneficial use is instituted. The fee shall be a minimum of \$25 per acre foot up to \$250 based on water quantity.

- Water protection fees on public water systems, industrial use permit holders and stock watering permit holders are allowed under Section 206. The current fee for each entity is \$0.03 per 1,000 gallons of water which would increase to \$0.05 per 1,000 gallons of water. The fees will be used to support implementation of the State Water Plan.
- o Redistricting/Committee Shuffle
 - Senator John Doll (R-Garden City) did not vote to override but had previously expressed his intent to leadership. No changes to committee assignments.
 - Senator Dennis Pyle (R-Hiawatha) initially did not vote to override and was removed from his position on Senate Utilities as well as Senate Transportation.
 - Senator Alicia Straub (R-Ellinwood) was removed from both the Senate Ethics & Transparency Committee and Senate Elections & Local Government Committee. She was Vice-Chair of Senate Agriculture & Natural Resources and will remain on the committee, but will no longer be the Vice-Chair.
 - Senator Mark Steffen (R-Hutchinson) did not vote to override initially. He was removed from the Senate Assessment & Taxation Committee and was removed as Vice-Chairman of the Senate Commerce Committee. He will remain on the committee though. Senator Steffen is a doctor, but has been a champion against vaccines and order health protocols. He introduced a bill this session that would exempt doctors from action by the Board of Healing Arts (BOHA) for prescribing non-traditional treatments such as ivermectin for COVID-19. The measure was allowed to pass committee on Wednesday morning following the successful override, but by Thursday evening the bill was returned to committee. The Board of Healing Arts has been investigating the Senator for nearly 18 months it was revealed recently.

o APEX

The Kansas Legislature passed and the Governor signed into law the king of all economic development incentive packages to attract a new manufacturing facility to the State. It has been said that Kansas is a finalist, alongside Tulsa, Oklahoma, for the 4 million square foot facility that would employ more than 4,000 people and bring \$4 billion in direct new investment to the State along with at least 5 other suppliers. The incentive package could be worth up to \$1.3 billion to Kansas taxpayers making it the largest incentive package passed in the State's history. A final decision is expected to be made in the coming weeks. Kansas's final offer was submitted by 5:00pm last Wednesday, just days after the Oklahoma legislature opened its session and began working on its incentive package.

Sales Tax

Sales tax matters are exempt from the deadline, but one of the sales tax bills did advance from a committee last week. SB 339 which moves the state sales tax to 0% on food and prepared food (restaurants, convenience stores, bottled water, candy and dietary supplements) from 6.5%, passed the Senate Assessment & Taxation Committee. The bill also allows for local governments to retain or exempt food sales tax as well. The fiscal note on SB 339 was provided to cost the State \$319.8 million in 2022, increasing to \$786.6 million by 2024. However, SB 339's price tag increased when picked up a companion bill. SB 359 was amended into SB 339. SB 359, moves the state sales tax on utility services for commercial and industrial customers to 0%. It does allow local units to exempt the utility sales tax. Residential electric, natural gas, water and wastewater customers are already exempt from the state sales tax. The fiscal loss to the state would be about \$60 million annually or \$245 million over four years. Implementation of the state sales tax exemption on food and utility service would be delayed to 2024 so the State could see the economic effects of implementing the APEX economic incentive package.

City/County Sales Tax

There has been some chatter in recent days about revisiting SB 87 which discontinues the current apportionment of county-wide retailers sales tax imposed for general purposes between the county and cities, which has been in effect since 1978. For reference, currently, 93 of the 105 counties levy a county-wide sales tax. In 2020, 492 Kansas cities received a total of \$271,112,274 and 82 Kansas counties received \$214,258,925 through the formula. In Kansas, 90% of the sales taxes generated in the state are generated within city limits. 84% of the residents of Kansas live in cities. In most cases, most of the sales tax is generated inside city limits and there has been a recognition that a portion of those sales tax dollars should stay where they are generated. According to the League of Municipalities, many cities across the state use the proceeds from this tax in lieu of property taxes and to pay debt service. If this law went into effect, it likely would cause cities to have to raise property taxes or cut vital city services relied upon and expected by their citizens. There is no requirement in SB 87 for an interlocal agreement on sales tax between cities and counties.

Renewable Energy

- SB 417 related to the Coal Combustion Residual rule had a hearing on Friday in the Senate Ag & Natural Resources committee. The bill would allow Evergy, Sunflower and Kansas City Board of Public Utilities to impose an additional fee to pay for costs of a state-run CCR plan rather than a federally administered program.
- SB 349 is scheduled for a hearing Tuesday in Senate Utilities. The bill would impose a 1% rate cap on electric investor-owned utilities in Kansas.

5. Eisenhower Airport Director's Report: Jesse Romo, Director of Airports, City of Wichita

- 2½ months on the job
- Replaced Victor White who retired
- 2021 had a 63% increase in traffic over 2020 led by leisure travel
- Airlines responding by offering more flights targeting leisure travel
- Going after grants to support expanded air service and flights; specifically to the northeast (Boston, New York, Washington DC)

6. REAP Technical Advisory Committee - Laura Rainwater

- The REAP Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) consists of the professional administrative and management staff of the local jurisdictions, such as City/County Managers, Administrators, and Clerks. The function of the Technical Advisory Committee is to identify issues of regional concern and opportunities for regional collaboration among member jurisdictions, advise REAP on annual work plan topics and operations, and respond to specific information requests by the Executive Committee.
- Ty Lasher, City Manager, Bel Aire, has served as Chair of REAP TAC since January 2018.

ACTION TAKEN: A motion was made by Dennis Rittle (Cowley College) to appoint Sean Fox, City Administrator, City of Park City, as the new REAP Technical Advisory Committee Chair. Councilmember Troy Tabor (Andover) seconded the motion. MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

7. Budget Report

- As of February 17, 2022, we are waiting on two payments from Rose Hill and Augusta
 - Rose Hill has a new mayor, and would like further conversations with Laura Rainwater to further discuss the efforts of REAP
- Anticipated carry over of \$25,000, actual carry over of \$53,000
 - Our budget and finances look really healthy.

8. Committee Reports

A. Airport Advisory Board – Randy Frazer, City Manager, Arkansas City

- Directors Report
 - We are trying to seek Strengthening People and Revitalizing Kansas (SPARK) funding. We will continue to pursue new funding sources as quickly as they become available.
 - Airport Hotel project approved the City Council on December 14, 2021.
 - Sounds of the Season returned to the terminal through December 22, 2021.
 - The terminal was decorated for the holidays, and boxes were set up to collect Christmas cards for the troops.
- Project Updates
 - Jabara Airport Layout Plan is wrapping up. The rezoning and platting around the area of 43rd & Lindberg should take place in 2022 so that area will be ready for development.
 - Scott Wadel, Metropolitan Area Planning Department, will be notify the Airport Authority if there is a development plan that could affect the Airport and if there is, the Advisory Board can request a formal presentation in order to provide a recommendation to the Planning Department. The Planning Department and Airport Department will continue to develop new procedures and processes for this effort.
- Passenger Traffic

- In 2021, a total of 1,285,070 passengers flew out of Wichita Eisenhower National Airport, an increase of 63% over 2020. However, traffic was 27% below the 2019 record high of 1,749,906 total passengers. In December, passengers flying out of ICT increased 91% over the previous year, with 63,772 enplanements. This compares to 33,413 last December and 76,312 in December 2019.
- Concession revenue shows large increases in December, with food and gift sales up 113%, rental cars up 90%, and parking up 143% over November 2020. Outgoing air cargo increased 9.7% while incoming decreased 3.04%. For the year, total cargo is up 8.98%.
- Last year was a recovery year as people took to the skies to make up for months of staying home. Travel demand began in March and lasted throughout most of the year, with peaks around the holidays. Over the Labor Day holiday, there was a peak day of 2,832 passengers which was way above the Sept. 2019 daily average of 2,283 passengers. Thanksgiving was strong with six days over 2,500. The highest day occurred on December 10 with 2,861 passengers which compares to a Dec. 2019 daily average of 2,462.

Other Business

- Garver expansion: Engineering firm Garver LLC expanded at Wichita Eisenhower National Airport. Garver joined the airport campus in 2016, leasing space at 2120 Airport Road. Since that time, Garver's local staff have grown from 1 employee to 35 employees. Because of their growth, Garver has leased 17,634 sq. ft. of space in the facility located at 1995 Midfield Road, formerly the AOPA (Aircraft Owners and Pilots Association) building. Garver made an investment of over \$900,000 for capital improvements, replacements, alterations, and upgrades to the property. The facility includes offices and conference rooms with state-of-the-art technology and an impressive employee break area. Garver moved into the newly renovated Airport office building in November 2021, relocating from its previous location on the east side of Wichita.
- Amazon Air: On January 20, 2022, Amazon Air launched daily cargo service. This is Amazon Air's first regional gateway in Kansas to support fast, efficient package deliveries to Amazon customers throughout the region and country.
- Allegiant launched first service flight to St. Petersburg on November 19, 2021.
- Holiday travel was up 84% over the 11 days around Thanksgiving.
- Covid concerns travelers returning from foreign countries must provide a Covid-19 test within one day of global departure.
- Face covering mandate has been extended through at least March 18, 2022.

B. Transit Advisory Board – Council Member Troy Tabor, City of Andover

Discussion Items

- Staff provided an update regarding the revised building concept. Original plan was for a four-level parking garage and has now been reduced to a three-level garage with a loss 150 stalls. Office spaces have been eliminated. Two elevator towers instead of three. Car Park office space has been eliminated. Lobby space has been resized. Review aesthetic. None of the 12 bus bays, ticket vending, Greyhound office space, restrooms and security area has been affected at this time. Member Bohm requested updates on the schedule. Three to four months of the project has been lost due to COVID.
- B. Staff provided an update on the Section 5310 Program. Subrecipients have begun submitting reimbursement request with their quarterly reports since October 2021. There were price increases on vehicle purchases due to increase in cost of materials and chassis shortages. Amendment due to these increases have been sent to agencies. Staff will continue to monitor agencies for compliance. Recap of program: Section 5310 Program provides funding for public transportation programs that support services for seniors and individuals with disabilities. Park City is new to the program.
- Staff provided an update on hiring status for Transit. During the 4th quarter, there were 18 hires, however there were 11 exits (some due to retirements). CDL market is very high demand. Outreach efforts include postings on four job sites, attended in person and virtual job fairs, TV advertising, Kansas Workforce Center and communications with local colleges, specifically Butler County, as they have a diesel program for mechanics.

Directors Report

- There are currently five drivers out with COVID and some on 5-day quarantine.
- Transit staff is continuing to manage with masking up in the offices and on buses.
- Transit will be offering a vaccine clinic in the month February.
- Transit will also serve as a drive thru for vaccine and testing site in partnership with Sedgwick
- County. Employees are frontline we want to make sure they are vaccinated and boosted.
- Transit will offer free bus rides to for those traveling to testing sites.
- Wichita Transit is expanding their partnership with International Rescue Committee (IRC). This was established by Mayor's initiative to provide incoming refugee individuals with access to transit. They will each be provided an ID with a six-month expiration date in order to utilize transit services. These passes are to get to medical appointments, grocery shopping and employment.
- In partnership with Mental Health Coalition, a pilot program will be launched soon for the selection of 20 individuals to be provided month passes for 90 days. These passes will be available by using the RIDE Wichita app only. By using the app, the sponsoring agencies are able to have these funds added to the individual's accounts, ridership is tracked and no paper passes are made available for potential trades or potentially sold.

9. Community Updates:

- o Dr. Dennis Rittle (Cowley Community College)
 - Associated General Contractors of Kansas Construction trades program refurbishing housing stock
- Vernon Dolezal (Friends University)
 - · Campus slowly coming out of Covid
 - Housing shortage around campus
- Council Member Mike Hoheiel (Wichita)
 - En Banc meeting with Sedgwick County Commission Report from the Mental Health & Substance Abuse Coalition
 - Affordable Housing program refurbishing low-income housing stock
- Mayor Pat Stivers (Maize)
 - Fastest growing city on Kansas, according to 2020 Census
 - 1,325 new roof tops in the works
- Diane Tinker-Hurst (WSU Tech)
 - WSU is seeking Innovation & Economic Prosperity designation from APLU (Association of Public & Land Grant Universities)
 - Survey link to be sent to REAP members
- Commissioner Chip Westfall (Harvey County)
 - City of Newton birthday celebration at meridian Center on February 22
 - · Airport hangar sold to a company that refurbishes private jets
 - Keep an eye on the state and federal redistricting maps
 - New voting equipment purchased
- Murray McGee (Moundridge)
 - New library renovation of old church almost complete
 - Old library will become the new police headquarters
 - New housing developments from two developers
 - Bradbury and Tortilla King will be expanding again in 2022
 - BASE grant to boost infrastructure to support business and residential growth
- Marc Howell (SCKEDD)
 - Relaunch of housing insurgence program acquire homes that re structurally sound and refurbish
- Mayor Tom Brown (McPherson)
 - \$500,000 grant received from Kansas Dept. of Commerce will be used on infrastructure and economic development
 - Industrial park expansion
- o Eric Litwiller, Mental Health Association of South Central Kansas
 - Annual Beautiful Minds Gala 65th Anniversary of MHA
 - REAP Corporate table sponsorship \$1,500, includes 10 tickets to the event

ACTION TAKEN: Motion made by Tom Jones (Park City) to approve the \$1,500 sponsorship of the MHA 2022 Beautiful Minds Gala. Seconded by Mayor Pat Stivers (Maize). MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

Meeting adjourned at 12: 36 p.m.

Attendees:

Mayor Tom Brown, McPherson	Kelly McElroy, Newton
Mayor Pat Stivers, Maize	Murray McGee, Moundridge
Mayor Ashley Velazquez, Kechi	Kyle Fiedler, North Newton
Mayor Gary Schmidt, Pratt	Trisha Purdon, KS Dept. of Commerce
Commissioner Chip Westfall, Harvey County	Jesse Romo, Eisenhower Airport
Council Member Troy Tabor, Andover	Valerie White, Eisenhower Airport
Council Member Jeff Hohnbaum, Maize	Lauren Clary, Kansas Gas Service
Council Member Bryan Frye, Wichita	Chad Parasa, WAMPO
Council Member Mike Hoheisel, Wichita	Marc Howell, SCKEED
Council Member Toyia Bulla, Bentley	Kimberly Svaty, REAP Lobbyist
Council Member Tom Jones, Park City	Josh Svaty, REAP Lobbyist
Dr. Dennis Rittle, Cowley Community College	Eric Litwiller, Mental Health Association
Vernon Dolezal, Friends university	Laura Rainwater, REAP
Diane Tinker-Hurst, WSU Tech	Zoe Sisco, REAP